The TEMPLE DOVES

in John 2:14-22 Were / are...

"Now the Passover of the Jews was at hand, and Jesus went up to Jerusalem. And He found in the temple those who sold oxen and sheep and doves, and the money changers doing business. When He had made a whip of cords. He drove them all out of the temple, with the sheep and the oxen, and poured out the changers' money and overturned the tables. And He said to those who sold doves. "Take these things away! Do not make My Father's house a house of merchandise! Then His disciples remembered that it was written, "Zeal for Your house has eaten Me up."" (John 2:13-17)

associated with

how to approach God

(Agree? yes, no, partly)

dealt with

gently by the Lord Jesus

(Agree? yes, no, partly)

differentiated from the oxen and the sheep

(Agree? yes, no, partly)

for sale

for excessive profit

(Agree? yes, no, partly)

Meditation

God's special

provision for the poor

(Agree? yes, no, partly)

in line with

Levítícus 5:5-10, 12:5-8, 14:1-4

(Agree? yes, no, partly)

more interesting

than those in Mat. 21:12-17

(Agree? yes, no, partly)

not

peacocks & pheasants

(Agree? yes, no, partly)

not

ree (2:16 / Lev. 14:1-9)

(Agree? yes, no, partly)

escriptiv





both doves and turtledoves but usually not white

necessary but

sold in the wrong place

(Agree? yes, no, partly)

not as

wild as most other birds

(Agree? yes, no, partly)

ordinary but

in a special situation

(Agree? yes, no, partly)

relatively weak

líke Israel (Psa. 74:19-20)

(Agree? yes, no, partly)

sold by men but owned by God

(Agree? yes, no, partly)

sometimes wrongly depicted as flying away

(Agree? yes, no, partly)

to stress Jesus'

authority with gentleness

(Agree? yes, no, partly)

Directions: after reading through John 2:14-22 and some articles on doves and turtledoves in Israel, consider and discuss how the doves that Jesus found being sold in the temple are described above. Do you agree with the various points that are made? How would you modify or add to some of them? — At the end of the study, discuss the most important descriptive phrases and make applications, thinking especially about what the use of and the interaction with the doves reveals about the Lord and the Jewish leaders.

- © 2022 by Jon F. Mahar, Hakusan City, Japan and Alexander, Maine, U.S.A.

Which temple cleansing?

Twice the Lord expelled those who defiled the temple by selling doves and other sacrificial animals within the temple grounds, once soon after entering Jerusalem near the beginning of his ministry which is the focus of this study and again near the end of his ministry (Matt. 21:12-17).

The first incident, the one in John, is more dynamic since Jesus made a whip of cords to drive out most of the animals and those who sold them (2:15). Yet, he was gently with the doves, commanding that they be carried out (2:16). Thus the Lord demonstrated his zeal and stern authority but without ceasing to be gentle. As the Creator and the true Owner of all the animals, Jesus had authority to do as he desired with them, but he also, of course, knew how weak the doves were compared to the oxen and sheep.

Was the temple defiled?

Bringing sacrificial animals into the temple did not, in and of itself, defile the temple since these animals were to be offered up there. In fact, the shedding and sprinkling of their blood was the way that sin was to be covered, and such was required in order to approach God. The defilement was because the animals were brought in by agents of the Jewish leaders to be sold for a large profit more than in order to be sacrificed. The dealers and the priest should have been entering the temple to pray rather than in order to do business.

Does this kind of defilement still happen today?

There is now no temple, but Paul wrote of professing believers who try to use superficial godliness as a way to material gain (1 Timothy 6:5-6). Such self-seeking "believers" are to be avoided, since they misuse Christian fellowship like the Jewish leaders misused the temple.

Was it sinful to sell sacrificial animals for a profit?

Generally speaking, no, but since the priests controlled access to the temple, those that could sell therein had a monopoly of the market so that their prices were artificially high. The place was wrong, but so too were the prices. The doves were for the poor, but wealthy Jewish leaders were taking advantage of everyone, including the poorest in the nation who could not afford to buy an ox or a sheep.

What are the applications?

The main application in John's Gospel is always to personally believe in and honor the Creator and Savior, the Lord Jesus. This, of course, involves recognizing the need for atonement for sin through his sacrifice. Moreover, no believer should seek to use God's house and Christian fellowship to improve his or her business interests, in line with Paul's command in 1 Timothy 5:5-6.

Secondarily, Jesus treated the doves gently, and so should we. Yet, he was also strict with those who misused God's house. Thus he provided a pattern for us of biblical strictness that is not overly harsh.

Is God really more gentle in the New Testament than in the Old Testament?

The coming of the Lord Jesus has made God's love and grace easier to see, but God has not changed. Though the doves were to have been handled gently, they were still later sold and offered up as sacrifices for the poor. Since the death and resurrection of the Lord, however, such animal sacrifices are no longer needed since Jesus is the true Lamb of God (John 1:29).